ALBOURNE PARISH COUNCIL     [2018]
__________________________________________
Minutes of the meeting of Albourne Parish Council
held on: Tuesday, 6th March 2018, at 7.00 p.m.
Present: 
Cllr Graham Stafford (GS) – Chairman
Cllr Jerry Butler (JB) – Vice Chairman
Cllr Nikki Ernest (NE)
Cllr Heather Jordan (HJ)
Cllr Di Howard (DH)
Cllr Suzi Sawyer (SS)
Cllr John Drew (JD)                       
In attendance: Iain McLean (Parish Council Clerk), Councillor Joy Dennis (WSCC) (from 7.50 p.m.), and 6 members of the public (for parts or all of the meeting).
______________________________________________________

1. (2018/021) – Councillor Stafford formally opened the meeting, welcomed those present, and received apologies for absence. An apology for absence was received from Councillor Judy Llewellyn-Burke (MSDC).
2. (2018/022) – Declarations of interest. There were none declared on this occasion. 
   
3. (2018/023) – Adjournment for any questions or issues raised by members of the public.  The traffic incident on the B2116 when a school boy was involved in a hit and run with a vehicle was raised. A police report is awaited. Cllr DH said that residents want a zebra or pelican crossing, and red tarmac on the road indicating a 30 mph speed limit. It is possible that any solutions could be provided under a Community Highways scheme with WSCC, and so the matter will be taken up with Highways. There is also an issue with an overgrown hedge on the road, and Cllr DH said that she would have an informal word with the relevant landowner.                                                            

4. (2018/024) – Approval of Minutes. The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 6th February 2018 were duly approved and signed, as a true record, by the Chairman.                 
5. (2018/025) – To receive reports (if any) from WSCC Councillor Joy Dennis (JD), and MSDC Councillor Judy Llewellyn-Burke (JLB). Cllr JD noted the hit and run incident above, and said that when she meets to discuss the Common Copse issue (see below) it would be a good opportunity to consider and discuss the road safety options. Any such solutions need to be realistic and practical. Cllr JD (APC) noted that the issue could also be looked at in terms of the second part of the road traffic survey, if commissioned. There is now a new Speed Indication Device (SID) for use. APC will be notified when it is ready to be rolled out. Cllr JD confirmed that the Firsland Industrial Park planning application (Unit 29) for the removal of the condition regarding the separation of stockpiles was duly approved by WSCC’s Planning Committee by 8 votes to 4, with two abstentions. It was noted that there does at least seem to be a more critical look at the issues by members, which is encouraging. However, it was also noted that the issue of the height of the stockpiles at over 2.8 metres still needs to be resolved, and the WSCC Planners are going to make a site visit to see what (if anything) of the existing permissions have been implemented, and whether there are any breaches of conditions. The Environment Agency will also be carrying out a site visit to ensure adequate separation of stockpiles in the meantime. It was noted that the matter is a multi Agency enforcement issue. The broadband issue at Truslers Hill is being looked at, and the possibility of using Rampion money for improvements is being investigated. Liaison is therefore taking place with BT as appropriate. A Public Rights of Way (PROW) letter has been issued today from WSCC, updating Parishes on footpath issues and maintenance/improvement work. The Clerk will circulate this as soon as received. There are a number of road closure orders coming up for the repair of potholes. There is new legislation to try and control fly tipping, with much more robust measures to be put in place. The issue of 6th form provision, since the closure of the College in Haywards Heath is ongoing, but there is good support (including from the MP) in order to try and ensure the provision is not lost. Cllr JD is involved in the Burgess Hill northern arc development, and there is funding in place for the widening of the A2300. This could impact Albourne, with various road junction closure orders, when the work starts. One of the benefits from this however, should be an improved local cycle path structure. Pothole issues, and Councillors mentioned some serious ones along the road to Hurstpierpoint were mentioned, need to be reported through the Love Sussex website, so that the appropriate action is taken.                                  
6.  (2018/026) – Planning matters.
6.1 Two planning applications were considered, and the plans and relevant policies

 presented, and discussed. It was therefore RESOLVED to comment to MSDC as follows:-

	PROPERTY
	PROPOSAL
	AGREED RESPONSE

	AE/DM/18/0416 Clovelly, London Road
	Extension of existing garage to form covered access to house. This is an application to establish whether the development is lawful: this will be a legal decision where the planning merits of the proposed use cannot be taken into account.
	Albourne Parish Council has no objections to this application.

	AE/DM/18/0635 B&B Packing Cases, the Nursery, Church Lane
	Demolition of the existing building and the erection of a single residential (C3 Use Class) dwelling with associated works including access, landscaping and services work.
	Albourne Parish Council does not believe this is a sustainable location for a new dwelling, given previous conclusions from Mid Sussex District Council, and the Planning Inspectorate. However, given planning permission has already been given for the conversion of the existing barn to a new dwelling, in this particular and exceptional circumstance, we do not object to this planning application, as we feel it is an improved design. However, if MSDC is minded to approve the application we would request the following conditions are attached:- (1) the provision of a detailed and comprehensive independent soil analysis contamination risk report, based on an "on site" survey. This should be based on a sample analysis of the entire site surrounding the existing building, and along the entire length of the track. The survey should also incorporate testing of the watercourse along the southern boundary. (2) Removal of all vehicles, machinery, building materials and other rubbish from the site, including any and all subterranean hazardous material identified in the risk report. (3) Removal of permitted development rights. (4) Prevention of any further development on the site and the adjacent land.


6.2 (i) On the Firsland Park Industrial Estate planning and HGV issues, these are covered in Cllr JD’s (WSCC) report and discussion as above. (ii) On the road survey, Cllr JD (APC) said that GTA Civils Limited have now started work on the survey. Road measurements have been taken, and the planning position reviewed. A report is therefore expected next week. This will then go to the Working Group, after which they will come back to the Parish Council with further recommendations.     

6.3 On current planning outcomes, and planning enforcement matters, Cllr NE reported that the planning application at High Cross, (DM/18/0201) had been approved by MSDC, subject to a time condition to the year 2020. There is still no decision as yet, regarding the application for the retirement home (DM/17/3784), as there are some significant issues with regard to the planning situation. Cllr NE said that MSDC has taken action regarding the flood lighting at the Horsham and Mid Sussex Equestrian Academy, and this has had some effect. However, they have been given a month to remove the offending structures. At present they are still there, so the situation needs to be monitored and reviewed.                      

6.4 On the progress of the District Plan, Cllr NE and the Clerk had attended a briefing session at MSDC on 1st March 2018. The Planning Inspector’s final report is still awaited. There is a shortfall of 2,500 houses over the life of the Plan based on the likely increased numbers that the Inspector has called for. MSDC has compiled a list of some 300 sites, which they need to assess, following the recent call for sites to developers and landowners. The idea is to prepare a Housing Site Allocation Development Plan Document for submission to the Planning Inspectorate for examination in 2019.  Any impact on Neighbourhood Plans will be discussed with the relevant Town or Parish Council, and the impact of the Ashdown Forest nitrogen deposits issue, particularly in the light of the position taken by Wealden District Council, will need to be assessed. There is a new Neighbourhood Planning Act 2017 in place, which sets out the process for those Towns and Parishes that wish to review and/or amend their Plans. The Government has produced an amended National Planning Policy Framework document, which seeks to influence housing numbers, but Mid Sussex’s numbers (as hopefully to be approved by the Inspector) should just about be OK.  
                        
7. (2018/027) – Finance report and matters.
7.1 The financial summary and the Bank reconciliation for the month, were received, noted, and approved. The current account is quite healthy at present, and the Clerk was asked to look into the possibility of moving a portion of the funds to other accounts, where some interest could be earned, subject to the need to ensure all funds remain available.   

7.2 Invoices were presented for payment, and it was RESOLVED to agree and to make the following payments:- 
	AMOUNT
	PROCUREMENT
	PAYEE

	£427-83 
	Clerk’s salary + on costs (February 2018) 
	West Sussex County Council

	(£336-00*
	Road traffic survey (deposit)*
	GTA Civils Limited*)

	£44-21
	Payroll admin. charges 01.10.17-31.03.18 (second half yearly payment)
	West Sussex County Council


* (this is for the record only, as payment was approved at the APC meeting on 6th February 2018, and has been paid. The payment is on the Bank Statement referred to in the financial summary.)

8. (2018/028) – Current issues. (i) On the defibrillator training, this can now start, and so the proposal is that Councillors could be trained on a Tuesday evening between 7.00 p.m. and 8.30 p.m. This was agreed, and would now be arranged. Cllr JB will therefore check the availability of the Hall and book appropriately. Other training will take place on a suitable Friday evening, and these will also be booked in as appropriate. (ii) On the Common Copse land, there is an on-site meeting with WSCC coming up, with a view to WSCC then leasing the land to the Parish Council. A decision on how best to deal with the land can then be made. (iii) It was noted that the mobile freighter waste collection service is now confirmed in the VH car park, for Sunday, 29th July 2018. This will be advertised as appropriate nearer the time, and can also be mentioned to residents at the Annual Parish meeting in May. (iv) On other current issues, it was noted that MSDC has confirmed that there are no grant monies available for improving the state of the waste bin in the Street, and so the Clerk will investigate the costs of providing a reasonable replacement.       
9. (2018/029) – Operation Watershed (OW). Cllr GS reported that good progress is being made. One of the required landowner’s consent forms for the Reeds Lane project has been signed, and WSCC is dealing with the other at the Equestrian Academy. All the quotes are in, and are with WSCC for assessment. As the work will benefit the Sayers Common side of the road, there is a need to involve Hurstpierpoint and Sayers Common Parish Council, so as to see what assistance they can give to the project. GS said that he is happy to be the liaison point for this.
10. (2018/030) - Councillors exchange of information/new matters. Cllr SS updated the meeting on the leaning Oak tree in Church lane. She has spoken with a tree officer at WSCC to see if it can be saved, but any work will need to be done soon as more roots are now exposed. It was noted that the fence is still down fronting the VH, and this needs to be taken up with MSDC. There is an issue of responsibility, but MSDC should know the position. She also wondered if the idea of a Village clean up, particularly regarding cleaning up road signs could be progressed. Some volunteers and a date for the idea will need to be organised. Cllr HJ mentioned the vegetation on the B2118 (near Softech Global) overhanging the footway. This has been reported, but no response as yet. MSDC has said WSCC is responsible for these highway verge areas. Cllr JD mentioned the need to re-do some of the while lining on the roads within the Village. He also mentioned that he has now obtained the official figures for the Winterpick Farm HGV tonnage throughput. For 2017, these show 38,414 tons against the allowance of 40,000 tons. For Firsland, it is 56,000 tons against the allowance of 75,000 tons. However, he is still chasing up HGV traffic movement information (which it is being claimed is for some reason, confidential) and so it may be that a Freedom of Information request will need to be made in due course.      
The meeting closed at 8.38 p.m.
SIGNED....................................................................Graham Stafford/Jerry Butler
                                  Chairman/Vice Chairman

NEXT ORDINARY MEETING: TUESDAY, 3rd APRIL 2018 @ 7.00 p.m. 
